MINUTES OF 

QUENDON & RICKLING ANNUAL PARISH COUNCIL MEETING

 HELD ON WEDNESDAY 14TH December 2011



PRESENT:




Alan Price (Chairman)



Robert Arnold



Michael Atlee



Brandon Chapman



Tony Jones



Chris Phillips



Sue Phillips (Parish Clerk)


Cllr. Ray Gooding


5 Members of the Public
97.
Apologies  Nigel Ackerman, Chris Bishop 
98.
Minutes of the Meeting of 9th November 2011 These had been circulated and approved and were signed by the Chairman as a true record
99. 
Declaration of Interest  None
100. 
Public Participation  None
101.
Finance 
The Clerk reported the following outgoings since the meeting on 9th November 2011:-

EON Direct Debit  




                                42.49   


Clerk’s Salary







 290.93


Cheques to be authorised:


Clerk’s Salary





290.93


A & J Lighting Maintenance Contract


630.00










 920.93


Total Payments



   

                  1,254.35
        


   
                      


Lloyds current account balance at last meeting

    £15,249.31


Halifax savings account balance at 31.03.11
=              
      £4,447.03







    
  
    £19,696.34


Less total payments






        1,254.35

Total funds available




 
    £18,441.99

The Meeting authorised the issue of the cheques referred to above.
102. 
The Clerk advised that to ease the administrative burden and to ensure payment by the due dates, she had hoped to set up payment of monies due to HMRC by standing order, but had since discovered this is not allowed.  She will talk to EALC to see how other Councils deal with this.
103.    Precept  The Clerk had circulated to all Councillors a draft budget for 2012/13 to assist in setting the precept request.

AP asked Cllr. Ray Gooding if he felt that, considering the population of the Parish, the amount of reserves are proportionate. RG confirmed that in his opinion the position is acceptable. He also said that the consensus is that it would be prudent to keep a flat budget.  However this could mean that if something unexpected then happens next year, this could prompt a future increase. AP also asked RG if he was aware of the Government’s intention to reward town and parish councils which do not increase the precept.  RG advised that he had not officially heard this but it is something which could be looked on favourably if properly managed.  
BC acknowledged that the Clerk had spoken to AON and had been advised that it is likely the insurance premium will rise next year.
The question of expenditure on the Village Plan was raised and it was noted that printing costs of around £1k could be incurred in the financial year 2012/13.

It was agreed that there would be no increase in the precept request and the relative document requesting £12,500 for the year 2012/13 was signed by the Chairman and Clerk. 

104.   LDF The Clerk had received an e-mail from Andrew Taylor, UDC, advising that the next consultation on the Local Development Framework will start on 20th January 2012 and will run until 5th March 2012.  As part of the process UDC are running a series of drop-in road shows.  It was agreed that the Clerk would send a copy of the e-mail to RA for details of the events to be put in the Link.  When received from UDC, the Clerk would put flyers on the notice boards and also send a copy by e-mail to those on the Village Circulation List.   AP confirmed that he will attend one of the roadshows.
105.   Ageing Well Forum  AP had attended a forum in Flitch Green which was aimed at giving help to the over 55’s.  This was supported by a number of organisations and showed the many avenues of help available.  AP had been given various leaflets and it was agreed that the Clerk would keep these to be made available to anyone who requests them.  Details of the web links would be put in The Link and the Clerk agreed to send details by e-mail via the Village Circulation List. 

106.  Anglian Water AP had met with representatives of Anglian Water to discuss the state of the water/sewage system in the village and the on-going complaints of bad odours from the drains.  The technicians looked at the inspection pipes and confirmed that these are, in fact, of a size suitable for a medium size town, and therefore should easily cope with the needs of a village the size of Quendon/Rickling.  They said there is no way the pipes would be overflowing as a result of inadequate capacity, and the most probable cause of the bad odours which have been regularly experienced, is fat and oil being put down the drains.  This problem is further aggravated by wet wipes being flushed into the system and forming a dam.  People do not realise that, whilst they are flushable, wet wipes do not bio-degrade in the system.   Anglian Water clears the system once or twice a year with rods.  They are going to install monitors in the pipes which detect unsavoury odours in excess of 20 parts per mille but results of this exercise will not be available for some time.  AP advised that the people he met were technicians, working on the road, and not politically motivated representatives.  It was therefore agreed that there is a need to try to educate people in the village to be aware of what is being put into the drainage and it was suggested a polite notice should be put in The Link.  
107.   Code of Conduct/Localism  AP advised that he and the Clerk had attended a presentation on the Code of Conduct, given at UDC Offices.  The presentation had given no definite guidance to be followed at the moment, as when the Bill had been presented at the House of Lords, sweeping changes had been made.  No information on other aspects of the Localism Act was given.  UDC is currently working on its own Code of Conduct and this will be circulated in the New Year for guidance purposes and as soon as further information is available it will be passed on, and it is probable that another presentation will be given.  RA noted that the Act has been passed but is not yet in force.
108.  Police Stations  The Clerk had received and circulated to all Councillors, notification of a new operational policing model which includes a review of shift patterns and consequent reduction in opening times and closure of certain police stations.  AP confirmed he had sent a response expressing concern at the action and this had also been circulated to all Councillors.  To date no response to AP’s comments has been received.  
BC asked what can be done?  He believes that what is needed is a police presence on the streets and he questioned how often a police station is used.  AP said that he would definitely use a station and he feels it important that they should be manned and open 24 hours with properly trained authority.  PCSOs do not have the required powers. 
RA asked what the response time to 101 is.   AP said this is for non urgent matters and it could be that an appointment is made to follow up.  AP also commented on the shortage of available officers and cited the number of police present at Stansted Airport.   

CP asked whether AP had written in a personal capacity or on behalf of the PC.  AP said he had written in a personal capacity and RA said he was happy with this.
It was also noted that details of the mobile police station had been sent to the Clerk but these only run to March 2012 as there is a possibility that this service may also be revised.
Gavin Lord pointed out that the latest Observer News Letter is in fact out of date as Stansted Mountfitchett Station is now closed and opening times for Saffron Walden have changed. 
109.
Grass Triangle Rickling  After extensive enquiries, NA had finally established with Highways that they are, in fact, the owners of the land.  Highways had however answered the Clerk’s initial request by advising that funds are not available for any repair/kerbing.  With this in mind, it was agreed nothing further can be done at this stage, as it would be too costly for the Parish Council to undertake the work.  It was suggested, however, that as NA had recently established a dialogue with Strutt & Parker, a request that their farm traffic be more careful when driving along the roads could be made.
110.
Grit Bin  The Grit Bin is in situ at the side of the pub and has been filled with grit for use on the surrounding area.  AP said that he did not think it wise to get into a situation where the PC is responsible for administering its use.  It was acknowledged  that the previous winter one resident had offered to spread grit when required, if it were available, but it was noted that this could not be the responsibility of one person and it is likely he would only be willing to do so whilst he had a family member at the school.  BC said he felt the grit should not be solely for the school/pub but also for the slope past Green Road which is also particularly dangerous.   It was recognised that the grit can be used anywhere for the prevention of accidents  but  AP said he did not feel there was a need to widely publicise its availability as to do so could lead to people emptying the bin for their own private drives etc., as has happened in other areas 
111. 
Highways Issues  There had been concern over the state of some of the footpaths.  In particular, BC had noted the path from Manuden Road which was not clearly defined.  Nigel Ackerman did not attend the meeting but had sent an e-mail confirming he has entered into dialogue with Liam Aggett of Strutt & Parker and this and matters concerning Quendon Wood is being pursued.
112.
Affordable Housing AP advised that he had met with Sophie Robinson, UDC and Moria Groburg, Housing Enabler, RCCE, and their advice was to stay with ERH as associations have been stopped from developing for a while.  They recommend Strutt & Parker be contacted to suggest 12 houses on the Coney Acre site, 8 of which would be affordable and 4 for open market.  The 2008 survey in the villages of Q&R identified a need for 12 affordable home.  AP said that he had, tongue-in-cheek put a suggestion that the remaining half of the Foxley House site could be used for affordable but it is debateable whether the village would like that.

AP went on to say that the QUE6 process started when MA and Ray Bedborough (former PC Chairman) went to a RCCE meeting and a survey into affordable housing was conducted.  Only 25-30 responses had been received and 6 potential sites were identified in the SHLAA.  It was the PC’s opinion that none of the sites were ideal for development but of the 6, only two sites could realistically be possible – Foxley House and Coney Acre, and Coney Acre was preferable.  The other sites were allotments or in private ownership.

BC said that although last time the Foxley House site was not favoured, this is something that should be considered for open discussion next time.  If the latest Foxley House development goes ahead, it may be that another questionnaire regarding affordable housing should be undertaken to allow people to have their say. CP suggested that this should be incorporated into the Village Plan Questionnaire.
AP confirmed that if UDC is involved in low cost housing, it will be social housing which can be used to house anyone in the district, but affordable homes, built through a housing association, can be allocated to people fulfilling specific requirements, e.g. local people, and therefore this would be the preferred choice.  

It was noted that development at Coney Acre would not have the access problems which Foxley House has. 
113.
Village Plan  MA advised that since the last PC meeting 2 further meetings of the Village Plan Committee had taken place.  They have finalised the flyer which is to go out to all households in January/February and are approximately half way through the questionnaire.  The timetable has slipped a little but they want to ensure that everything on the document is correct.  MA wished it to be noted that Rickling School has been most accommodating in allowing meetings to take place there.  The next meeting of the Committee will be early in January.
114.
Emergency Plan  TJ advised that he is progressing with the up-date.
115.
New Homes Bonus Payment  The Clerk had sent an e-mail to Stephen Joyce, UDC setting out the proposed use of the new homes bonus and indications are that these meet the criteria.  As requested by Mr. Joyce, a letter addressed to him confirming the PC’ decision and enclosing a signed copy of the minutes of the meeting of 9th November when the proposed use was agreed, was signed by the Chairman and Clerk.
116.
Future Projects AP had noted that at the previous meeting a couple of suggestions had been put forward, new signage for the village and the purchase of a projector.  BC said these ideas had been raised in relation to the new homes bonus. CP said a projector would be useful, not only for preparation of the village plan, but also for PC meetings/presentations.  BC agreed that this idea should be pursued and it was estimated that the cost would probably be relatively small, about £100 for a screen and up to £500 for a projector.  CP agreed to investigate further and revert with pricing.     

117.
Community Skips  It was confirmed that UDC are no longer providing a service for parishes to pay for use of community skips.  CP asked how much the service had been used and was advised that in Q&R usage had been high.  It was suggested that if the cost is not too much this is a service the PC might consider funding and MA agreed to investigate skip hire rates.  

BC raised the question of joining the green skip service AP said given that UDC are implementing a green waste roadside collection service, albeit something that is charged for, does the PC want the additional expense of providing a skip?  BC said he felt this is a something  which would be used by many people, particularly those around Coney Acre and he was under the impression that the UDC roadside scheme had not received a great uptake and may not go ahead.  There was discussion as to where skips would be sited and  RA pointed out that if people were to use their cars to transport their rubbish to the skip they could just as easily drive to the nearest green waste site.  

After some discussion on the subject, AP said he would ask UDC if they are proceeding with the green waste service and the matter would be put on the Agenda for the next meeting.
118.    Rickling Green Recreation Association  MA had attended the annual meeting of RGRA.  He advised that two of its members had resigned and two new members had been appointed.  RGRA owns the cricket pavilion which is reported to be in a state of disrepair.  RGRA had thanked the PC for the donation it sent earlier in the year but will be looking for further donations.  It is also looking for a sponsor or a grant for a complete overhaul of the building.  It was last refurbished about 25 years ago and MA said he has been asked to re-design it. 
RGRA is also responsible for the cricket square on the Green.  MA was informed that due to the number of speeding cars on the adjacent roads, there is concern for childrens’ safety when cricket is in play  He was asked if a solution could be for removable speed ramps to be put down during the Sunday afternoon matches.  MA had suggested Highways be approached.
119.  
Queen’s Diamond Jubilee  MA had met with Tim Doyle of the Cricketers who is anxious to decide on something.  His idea is to put up a marquee and hold a dinner/dance.  He will however wait until after Christmas to start arrangements.  AP suggested that we just ask for the road to be closed and tell everyone for impromptu parties.  CP asked how much notice we would need and suggested we ask Highways soon.  MA also said he would contact Stevie Green who had volunteered to help in the organisation of an event.
120.
Planning

a)
Outline Proposal for Land to East of Foxley House  The Clerk had received the official request for comments from UDC and had passed the documents to MA.  There had not been sufficient time for all Councillors to view the documents prior to the meeting and it was therefore agreed that no decision on a response could be taken at this stage.  It was further agreed that the documents would be circulated to all Councilllors and a meeting would be arranged to discuss the details prior to speaking further with Mr. Rich or Mr. Maude.  The request from UDC is for a response by 6th January 2012 but AP confirmed he had spoken to them and had been advised that, in view of the Christmas holidays, the response date would be extended to 13th January 2012.  AP also advised that he had spoken to Andrew Taylor regarding the density of the proposed development and he had confirmed it is well within the guidelines.  He also advised that the application is scheduled for the Planning Committee on 5th March 2012 but the date could be put back.  
It was noted that some of the residents living adjacent to the proposed development had not received notice of the planning application from UDC.  The Clerk said if they did not receive anything in the next few days, if they contacted her, she would pursue the matter with UDC. 
b) 
Planning Application UTT/2129/11/FUL Bay Tree House, Belchamps Lane, Rickling  Two storey rear/side extension, single storey side extension and single storey front extension.  

MA confirmed that the adjacent neighbours had been consulted and it was felt there was no reason for the PC to object.
c)   
Decisions   None
d)   
Trees   None
e)       UDC – Breach of Planning There was nothing to report
121.   Proposed PC Meeting Dates for 2012 were confirmed as: 

18th January, 29th February, 28th March, 25th April, 30th May (Annual Parish Meeting), 4th July, 8th August, 12th September, 17th October, 21st November and 12th December. 

There were no new items requested for the next Agenda
The meeting closed at 9.10 p.m.
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